
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of Special Meeting

May 18, 2006

CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by Councilman
Memphis Evans. Mayor Schaeffer was excused for this
meeting. Councilpersons present were A. Douglas Chervenak,
Gene A. Mullen, William D. Pressley Sr., Valerie M. White,
and Patrick J. Cahill.

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Captain
Darold Weber, and Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage.

Councilman Evans led the Pledge of Allegiance followed by a
moment of silence.

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA

Councilman Mullen made the motion to accept the agenda as
presented. Motion was seconded by Councilman Chervenak and
carried unanimously.

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS

Visitors present were Marian Bower, John Frazee, Kathy
Young, Duane Young, Deloris Loy, Irene Caley, Joan
MacKnight, James Cayz, Kathy Melvin, Dorothy Loy, Norma
Hartnett, Howard Fortner, Gary Stulir, Ann Henning, Gordon
& Helen Miller, Len Rippa, John O’Grady, Cheryl Thornton,
Larry Thornton, Daryl Jester, Cindy Jester, Pat Stombaugh,
Carl Helton, Seth Cleverage, Rick Burritt, Adam Burritt,
John Foltz Jr., James Permelia, Cris Watson, Dee Watson,
Timothy Pendracky, Bob Wilson, Julia Cahill, Larry
Catalino, and Tom Wuerzer. 

OLD BUSINESS

A. 2006 Revenue Shortfall. Mr. Hugg stated that not knowing
what Council wants to focus on tonight or what they are
looking to consider, he wanted to refresh the memories of
the members of Council who here last year when the budget
was adopted and for the benefit of the new members of
Council. Mr. Hugg said the budget was adopted by Council
on December 19, 2005 for this fiscal year. He said that
budget envisioned a total operating budget of a little more
that $21,000,000.00. Mr. Hugg stated that it included a
shortfall in the General Fund between the revenues 
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anticipated and the expenditures in revenue fund programs.
He said it envisioned a surplus in the Electric Fund and
Water and Sewer Fund of revenues over expenses. Mr. Hugg
stated it also incorporated a net end of the year surplus
of a little over $500,000.00.

Mr. Hugg explained that it has not been unusual for this
community to have a net General Fund deficit at the
beginning of the year, or for that matter at the end of the
year. He said historically the Town of Smyrna covered its
General Fund expenses by revenue transfers from the
utilities typically at the end of the year, and sometimes
as much as $1,000,000.00. Mr. Hugg stated the fact that we
have a deficit in the General Fund on the surface is really
a function of how the revenues are generated on the General
Fund side and what programs and activities the Council
carries out that require General Fund support. He said
what is different, and the reason that this shortfall is at
least an issue for continued discussion is that beginning
in 2003 or 2004 the Town of Smyrna made a policy decision
that we would operate the three funds as independent
operations. Mr. Hugg stated that instead of making an end
of year transfer to make the books balance, we actually
charge the Electric, and Water and Sewer Funds throughout
the year for the cost of operations.

Mr. Hugg stated that we had also discussed, and Council
chose not to raise taxes at this time, the issue that part
of the reason there is a General Fund deficit is that our
General Fund revenues primarily come either property taxes
or from development related kinds of revenues such as
building permits, inspections, and real property transfer
tax.

Mr. Hugg said it was the thinking of the Council last
November and December that as this year progressed we would
look at our various revenue streams, perhaps adjust some of
them, which could include or not include: raising the
property tax, lowering the electric rate, or doing whatever
is necessary to eventually balance out or rebalance the
three funds. He said Council chose to hold the property
tax at the roll back rate, which is essentially revenue
neutral. Mr. Hugg stated this means the projection going
into the year of $300,000.00 or so shortfall in the General
Fund is in fact still a predictable, anticipated operating
deficit on the General Fund side.  
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Mr. Hugg stated that he wanted to make the point that the
town is not broke, the town is not in serious financial
problem, the town is not destitute, and the town has about
$4,500,000.00 in operating, capital, and rainy day
reserves. He said we are meeting our daily operations and
obligations, and we are not in danger of not being able to
pay our bills, payroll, or anything of that nature. Mr.
Hugg stated that he would like to caution everyone to not
refer to our situation as some kind of crisis. He said
this does not mean that we do not need to think seriously
about our revenue situation, and some of the capital costs
that we are or will be facing. Mr. Hugg stated we will
need to roll some of the short term debt over into long
term debt, and borrow some money for some of the capital
projects that we are doing. He said we will also need to
be looking at the various revenue sources, whether or not
they are sufficient, etc.

Councilman Chervenak stated that he would like to thank Mr.
Hugg for his very good summary of what is going on. He
said one of the things we are looking at is the idea to
fund the General Fund with general revenues, and not
through electric rates.   

Councilman Cahill stated that he put a lot of the items on
the agenda. He said that items A through G are all along
the same lines. Councilman Cahill said Council made a
promise to the people several weeks ago that we would not
increase the taxes, but we did point out that we did have a
shortfall and that Council was going to look to alternative
ways to raising those revenues. Councilman Cahill stated
that he did not think that Council could really discuss in
depth items A through G; however, he thinks Council can
cover them to outline for the upcoming committee meetings
what needs to be addressed immediately, and to let our
newest members of Council know our promises and plans that
Council has made in the past.

Councilman Chervenak stated that he would like to ask Mr.
Hugg and staff to explore ways we can cut costs in order to
take care of the shortfall.

Councilman Mullen stated that he feels this will be the
focus of the Finance Committee. He said he was glad to
hear this, because it is information that he did not have
or know about. Councilman Mullen said this is not a
critical thing, but we still have to be wary of how we
spend our money and where it goes. He said he would like
to see the three funds self contained.
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Councilman Cahill stated that if it would be acceptable to
the other members of Council we could consider items B
through G as one, and try to discuss each one briefly and
why they are on this agenda. He feels items B through G
are mechanisms to accomplish A on the agenda. Councilman
Evans asked Councilman Cahill if he felt all of these items
should go to the Finance Committee once the committee is
approved.  Councilman Cahill stated basically yes.

B. Impact Fees. Councilman Cahill stated impact fees are
supposed to cover the increase in cost to the town for the
new properties coming in. He said he has questions as to
whether the town is collecting an adequate amount of money
from the developers for these new houses that are truly
covering the cost. Councilman Cahill said if they are not
covering the cost then each new additional house is putting
an unfair burden on the citizens of Smyrna. He said he
would like to look at if we could raise the impact fees,
how much we could raise them, and then how much we should
raise them. Councilman Cahill asked Mr. Hugg to gather
those figures. Mr. Hugg stated that Ms. Vinc has been
putting together an analysis of impact fees, and other
related development fees for a number of jurisdictions
around us. Mr. Hugg stated that he wanted to clarify that
an impact fee is by definition intended to capture the
capital cost of new development on the community, and is
not intended to capture the day to day operational
maintenance types of costs. Mr. Hugg stated that there is
a large body of law about how impact fees, the relationship
of them to the actual impact, and that they simply cannot
be a number, it has to be what is called a rational nexus.
He said they must be spent for what they are collected, and
they have to be spent in a reasonable time period. 

Mr. Hugg stated that he wanted to caution Council that all
of the cost of the infrastructure within the new
development is paid for by the developer up front. He said
that the developer may also be asked to pay for upgrades to
the rest of the system.  

C. Town Budget. Mr. Hugg explained that our total overall
budget for the Town of Smyrna has more than doubled since
2001. He said we are a $21,000,000.00 business. Mr. Hugg
stated that about half of that business is the owning,
operating, and supplying of electric services to our
customers that have increased 1,000 to 1,500 during this
same time period.  He said we now have slightly over 4,000 
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customers. Mr. Hugg stated that the biggest single
component of the town’s overall budget is related to the
electric operations, the total revenues, and the total cost
of operation which includes buying wholesale power. He
said the town is very much at the mercy of costs that we
have very little impact or control over such as the
wholesale cost of energy. Mr. Hugg said we also have very
little control over health care and employment costs that
are a function of the market conditions, and prices that we
have to pay for goods and services.

Mr. Hugg stated that the town grew by +/- 1,000 people last
year bringing the population to around 9,000 people. He
said we are required to give the same high quality of
service to all of our residents.

Councilman Mullen stated he realizes the town has grown
explosively in the last four or five years. He said his
concern with this growth is not so much the people coming
in, but whether or not the town staff and resources is
being inundated, and not being able to handle it.
Councilman Mullen stated that he knows Mr. Hugg and the
town staff have worked very hard planning for the growth,
but he thinks the town is a little behind the eight ball.
He said he is concerned that the growth is going to strip
our resources in a very short period of time.

Councilman Chervenak asked if Councilman Mullen thinks we
should add additional staff to handle this growth.
Councilman Mullen stated that we are between a rock and a
hard place in that if you do not have money to add staff,
of course you cannot, but without growth you are not going
to add money. He said that he does not have an answer, but
certainly all of the committees will need to look very
closely at this. Councilman Mullen stated that we need to
focus on planning for the growth, and if we see that the
growth is stripping our resources we need to slow it down
some.  

Councilman Cahill stated that he would like to touch
briefly on items C through G since he was the one that put
them on the agenda. He said in the interest of covering
our shortfall, we talked about impact fees, which is a
subject we need to do a lot of research on and we will be
sending it to the Finance Committee. Councilman Cahill
said that he placed C. Town Budget on the agenda because he
feels we need to go into our town departments and find out 
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where we can cut any unnecessary expenditure and save
money. He said that we need to take a look at item D.
Legal Expenditures to see how much we are spending on our
legal costs in town. Councilman Cahill stated that the
amount he is hearing is a substantial amount of money.
Councilman Cahill stated that he added item E. Grants
because six months ago Council made a decision not to have
any grants given out and we were going to reassess this
approximately six months later. Councilman Cahill stated
that he added item F. Pay Raises because of the same
reason. He said they both will be reviewed at the mid year
review. Councilman Cahill stated that he added item G.
Capital Improvements specifically because of the Public
Works building. He said we have a hazardous situation
there and he thinks there should be a priority put on this
capital improvement project. Councilman Cahill suggested
that Council group all of these items en mass and refer
them to the first possible Finance Committee meeting for
further study.

Councilman Chervenak stated that he concurred with
Councilman Cahill’s comments. Councilman Chervenak said
that these items are of utmost importance for the Finance
Committee to review, and then make recommendations
posthaste to Council so that Council can make proper
decisions concerning all of these issues.  

Councilperson White stated that she reviewed the 2005
budget and the 2006 estimated budget, as well as the
package Council received Monday night. She said she agreed
with Councilman Cahill. Councilperson White stated that
she thinks all of the departments should look into
tightening up a little bit more. She said that Mr. Hugg
had given her a list of the budget, and when she reviewed
it, and there were are a lot of things that she has
questions about that are not detailed. Councilperson White
said one of the things she is questioning is the canine
expenses. She said it does not say what they are for.
Councilperson White stated that if everybody looked at what
they could do to save it would help, and it is important.
She asked if we were in contracts for everything we
purchase, and that this is something the Finance Committee
should look at. Councilperson White asked if everything
had to go out for a bid. Mr. Hugg stated that all major
capital expenditures are bid, as well as significant pieces
of equipment. He said we buy off of a State contract if
there is one. Mr. Hugg stated that we have a very
dedicated purchasing 
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officer who will go out of his way to save money on
purchases. Mr. Hugg said the auditor says that we have
very good controls over our inventory and our purchases,
and it is getting better because the new computer system
allows us to do invoices, purchase orders, and tracking
that we were not able to do before. Mr. Hugg stated that
when this budget was put together, this was about as bare
bones of a budget as possible. He said that we have things
that are mandated by our Town Code that maybe we should
look at. Mr. Hugg said right now if the Town Code mandates
that we notify abutting property owners by certified mail,
then we must do it. He said if there is a notice that is
required to be put in the paper, or if he must put a FOIA
notice in the paper, these things add up and there is no
way around it because it is required by the Town Code.

Mr. Hugg stated that when he started with the town, they
bought used trucks. He said they bought half ton pickup
trucks to do the work for three-quarter ton jobs, and then
ended up having to rebuild them and repair them. Mr. Hugg
stated this is false economy. Mr. Hugg stated that
sometimes you have to spend the money to get quality
materials and quality products. He said you also have to
pay good people good money. Mr. Hugg stated this is a
competitive business we are in.

Councilman Chervenak stated that this town does not want to
be a penny wise and a pound foolish. He said the town
needs to look at the whole picture when making purchases.

Councilman Cahill made the motion that under item 5. Old
Business, items A through G all be referred to the first
possible meeting of the Finance Committee for in depth
discussion. Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen and
carried unanimously.

H. Minutes for Council and Committee Meetings. Councilman
Mullen explained that he spent quite a bit of time in the
past couple of years reading the minutes from the meetings
and trying to get a sense of what happened in the meetings.
He said that it was not possible to get that sense of what
happened from the minutes provided. Councilman Mullen
stated that he would like to suggest that Council approve
detailed transcribed minutes for all of their meetings from
now on. Councilman Mullen made the motion that there are
transcribed minutes of all of the Council and very detailed
committee meeting notes.  Motion was seconded by Councilman
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Cahill. Councilman Pressley suggested giving everyone a CD
or something of that nature as it probably would be
cheaper. Councilman Mullen stated that if a resident came
into town hall and asked for a copy of the meeting we could
give them a CD, but he would rather have them transcribed.
He said that it is not that difficult, and the cost is
about the same as we were paying before. Councilman
Pressley asked for clarification that we would not be
spending more money. Mr. Hugg stated that however we do it
we have to spend money. Mr. Hugg said that historically,
before he came on board with the town, there were very
detailed minutes of Council meetings. He said at some
point Council decided that it wanted to change the way the
minutes were taken, or the person that took the minutes.
Mr. Hugg stated that there was some advice from our
attorney that we were not legally required to keep what are
in essence verbatim minutes. He said they then hired
someone outside of town hall to do the minutes and they
were much more abbreviated. Mr. Hugg stated that basically
the person that takes the minutes has the tape and they can
either do a summary of the meeting or they can do fairly
detailed minutes, or something in between. Mr. Hugg stated
that the last two sets of minutes Council received are
much, much more detailed in form, and if that is the format
of minutes that Council would like it certainly would not
be a problem.  

Councilman Cahill stated that yes they were more detailed
and complimented staff. He said the problem they ran into
was that for whatever reason they tried to shorten them up,
but what they ended up with was only the discussion from
the visitors, and none from the Council.

Councilman Chervenak stated that one of the things he has
talked about in the past is an explanation of ordinances.
He said it may be good to add that explanation. Councilman
Chervenak stated that he feels it is difficult to
completely capture what happens unless you do verbatim
minutes. Councilman Chervenak stated that completely
capturing what happens at the Council meetings is a
difficult thing, but we could do better.

Councilman Cahill stated that he seems to remember that
Council passed some sort of resolution calling for summary
minutes, and asked Mr. Hugg to research this.
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Councilman Mullen amended his motion to include if there is
a prior resolution or ordinance addressing this, that
Councilman Mullen’s original motion takes precedence over
that resolution or ordinance. The motion carried
unanimously.

I. Appointment of Standing Committees. Councilman Evans
began reviewing the listing of committees. 

Public Safety Committee. Councilman Evans read the
following: Mayor Schaeffer as Chairman, Councilman Cahill,
a Fire Company Member, and Larry Thornton. Councilman
Evans asked if there were any suggestions from Council.
Councilman Chervenak asked to have Councilman Mullen added.

Business Development Committee. Councilman Evans read the
following: Mayor Schaeffer as Chairman, Councilman
Pressley, Councilperson White, William C. Wagner II, and
Len Rippa. Councilman Chervenak suggested that Roderick
Burritt continue as the Chairman of this committee, and to
respectfully add Rick Downes to the committee. Councilman
Chervenak stated that the Business Development Committee
would then consist of: Roderick Burritt as Chairman,
Councilman Pressley, Councilperson White, William C. Wagner
II, Len Rippa, and Rick Downes. Mr. Hugg stated that he
would like to offer for the Council’s consideration that
historically standing committee chairpersons have been
members of Council. He said he did discuss this matter
with Mr. Jaywork, and also looked at the Charter. Mr. Hugg
stated there is no Charter provision that says a citizen
cannot chair a standing committee. Councilman Pressley
said Mr. Burritt has done a very good job and to let him go
ahead.

Councilman Cahill stated that Captain Weber just brought up
an interesting question. He asked if we have a member of
the Police Department on the Public Safety Committee.
Councilman Evans stated that the Police Chief is always
there. Mr. Hugg stated that the Police Chief is like
himself, in that they are ex officio, or staff member of
all committees. Mr. Hugg said that neither he nor the
Police Chief is a voting member of any committee. Mr. Hugg
stated that all members of Council are ex officio members
of all committees, unless they were specifically appointed
to the committee.  
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Utility Committee. Councilman Evans read the following:
Councilman Mullen as Chairman, Councilman Chervenak, John
G. Richards, and Jim Faulkner Jr. Councilman Cahill
suggested Joe Heeger to be added to the committee.
Councilman Mullen suggested adding Conrad Hebert since he
has been in the electric field for quite some time.
Councilman Mullen stated that Mr. Hebert was the Director
of the Dover power plant for 30 years. Councilman Cahill
withdrew his suggestion. Councilman Chervenak asked Mr.
Hebert if he was agreeable to being on the Utility
Committee.  Mr. Hebert agreed.

Finance Committee. Councilman Evans read the following:
Councilman Mullen as Chairman, Councilman Pressley,
Councilperson White, Arthur W. Ricker, William C. Wagner
II, and Pat Stombaugh. Councilman Chervenak suggested
adding Temple Carter and Ron Crouch to the committee.
Councilman Pressley said that he would like to ask Mr.
Wagner first because he has been on the committee for quite
some time. Mr. Hugg agreed and said Mr. Wagner and Mr.
Ricker have been part of our Finance Committee for years
and from staff’s standpoint we would urge that they
continue to serve if they are willing to do so. He said
they have been very valuable. Councilman Pressley stated
if you get too many people on a committee it gets
counterproductive. Councilman Chervenak stated that the
Finance Committee is very important to the town and maybe
seven people on that committee would not be a bad thing.
Councilman Pressley stated that all citizens can attend
these meetings and express their concerns, but only members
of the committee can vote. Councilman Pressley suggested
voting on the original list. He said that we can always
add to the committee. Councilman Mullen agreed with
Councilman Pressley, and thinks maybe we could entice Mr.
Carter and Mr. Crouch to attend the meetings and share
their input. Councilman Cahill agreed with Councilman
Pressley also.

Cultural/Parks/ADA Committee. Councilman Evans stated that
Council needs to remove Roscoe Wilson from the list.
Councilman Evans then read the following: Mayor Schaeffer
as Chairman, Mary Turner, Steven Pierce, Bonnie Lawrence,
and Mike Morris. Councilman Chervenak asked how many times
this committee met last year. Councilman Cahill stated
that he believed it met once. Councilman Chervenak stated
that Mayor Schaeffer was the Chairman of this committee
last year and it only met once.  Councilman Cahill 
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suggested that they go ahead and approve this list tonight,
but one of the things they should do, out of respect for
Mayor Schaeffer, is to allow him to go over this list also.
Councilman Cahill said that if Mayor Schaeffer feels that
he is opposed to being on any of the committees, that he
could have a say so at that time.  

Personnel Committee. Councilman Evans read the following:
Councilman Pressley as Chairman, Councilman Evans,
Councilperson White, Councilman Cahill, John Rich, and
Ronald Eby. Mr. Hugg stated that there cannot be four
members of Council on the committee. Councilman Pressley
stated that it has been changed to Sue Hensley and Skip
Rebar, since Mr. Rich resigned from the committee. Mr.
Hugg stated that he thought Mr. Eby had also resigned.
Councilman Evans asked to be removed from the list.
Councilman Chervenak suggested adding Terry Berl to the
committee. Councilman Cahill agreed. Councilman Pressley
stated that there were too many people. Councilman Cahill
reviewed the list: Councilman Pressley as Chairman,
Councilperson White, Councilman Cahill, Skip Rebar, and
Terry Berl. Councilman Pressley asked what they were going
to do with Sue Hensley and Mr. Rebar. Councilman Cahill
stated that they already have Mr. Rebar on the list.
Councilman Mullen stated that committee members only serve
for one year, so technically there is no one on the
committee until they are appointed. Councilman Pressley
stated that he did not think it is fair to remove these
people without speaking to them first. Councilman
Chervenak stated that he feels Council has the opportunity
to put new members on the committee as we see fit. 

Councilman Pressley stated that he disagreed. Councilman
Chervenak stated that there were members dropped from
committees last year without discussion. Councilman
Chervenak stated that he was appointed to five committees
without discussion, and Councilman Cahill was removed from
five committees without discussion. Councilperson White
suggested adding Mr. Berl to the Personnel Committee since
she knew he is interested in serving. Councilman Pressley
stated that they could do what they want, but he is not
happy with it. Councilman Cahill stated that he was
comfortable with Councilman Pressley as Chairman,
Councilperson White, Councilman Cahill, Skip Rebar, and
Terry Berl for the Personnel Committee. Councilman
Pressley stated again that they could do what they want,
but he still is not happy.
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Ad Hoc Long Range Planning Committee. Councilman Evans
read the following: Councilman Chervenak as Chairman,
Donald Neizer, A. Temple Carter, Richard Yerger, Deborah A.
Wicks or her designee, and Ann Henning. Mr. Hugg clarified
that Mr. Neizer and Mr. Carter serve as Chair and Vice
Chair of the Planning and Zoning Commission, and that they
serve by virtue of their appointments to the Planning and
Zoning Commission.

Tree Commission. Councilman Chervenak stated that he was
appointed to the Tree Commission last year, and he did not
feel he should be on the commission this year. Councilman
Cahill stated that he thought Sherry Steller had resigned
from the commission. Councilperson White stated that she
would agree to be the Chairwoman of the Tree Commission.
Councilman Mullen suggested adding Larry Lowman to the
commission. Councilman Cahill suggested asking Mr. Lowman
before actually appointing him to the commission. All
members of Council agreed to this.

Historic Review Board. Councilman Evans read the
following: Councilman Chervenak as Chairman. Mr. Hugg
stated that a member of Council cannot be the chair of this
committee. Mr. Hugg stated that the current members of
this committee are: Richard Yerger as Chairman, Jeanne
Mattson, Michael Reed, Margaret Snow, and Rob Timblin.
Councilman Evans clarified that Council would leave this
committee as it is, with the exception of removing
Councilman Chervenak. 

Ad Hoc Smyrna Rt. 13 Corridor Improvement Committee.
Councilman Cahill stated that he would like to address
this. He said last year this committee was created and he
was the only member of it. Councilman Cahill stated that
in October of last year Councilman Chervenak was added to
the committee. Councilman Cahill explained that the
problem with this committee is that this is a DelDOT
project, and there were plans made that were already
finalized. He said that just prior to the creation of this
committee, DelDOT’s funding disappeared. Councilman Cahill
stated that there is no planning to be done, and there is
no money for the project. Councilman Cahill asked to have
this committee removed. It was agreed that this committee
be removed. 
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Town Chaplain. Councilman Evans read the name: Thomas B.
Bowers. Councilman Chervenak questioned whether the town
should have a chaplain, given the memos from legal staff.
Councilman Chervenak stated that he personally did not have
a problem with a town chaplain. Councilperson White asked
if Mr. Bowers is actually a chaplain. Councilman Chervenak
stated that he did not know. Councilman Chervenak stated
that his concern was if we have a town chaplain, are we
saying that we support a religious endeavor. He said that
he did not think we could do that as a town government.
Councilman Pressley asked if the town had to have a
chaplain. Councilman Evans stated that he personally feels
the town should not have one because Mr. Bowers has his
house up for sale, and if he moves we would be without a
chaplain anyway. Councilman Cahill stated that Council
received a letter from the Town’s Attorney that basically
told Council it is not constitutional to have religious
prayer services before the Council meetings. Councilman
Cahill asked which religion we should choose a chaplain
from. He stated this is the reason we should not have one.
Councilman Chervenak stated that he did not know why the
town has to have a town chaplain, when there are so many
religious leaders in our community. Councilman Mullen
suggested leaving this blank until they are sure what the
role is. Councilman Cahill agreed. Mr. Hugg stated that
last year was the first year that the town had a chaplain. 

2006 Assessors (appointed 01/17/06). Mr. Hugg stated that
the Charter provides that a Board of Assessment comprised
of three members, who reside within the corporate limits of
the town, are appointed by the Mayor with the consent of
the Council for an indefinite term. Mr. Hugg stated that
Francis Lepkowski, Guy Edmondson, and William Whitaker were
appointed in January of this year. Mr. Hugg suggested that
Council leave those appointments in place.     

Ad Hoc Library Planning Committee (appointed 01/17/06).
Mr. Hugg explained that this committee was created out of
the long range planning process. He said John Phillos is
actually a member of that committee representing the State
Division of Libraries, and is technically an ex officio
member of the committee. Mr. Hugg stated that the only
change in this committee that he can see on this list is
the recommendation to add Mrs. Cahill. Councilman Mullen
asked if there is a chair for this committee. Mr. Hugg
stated that the way this committee is operated is that the
Chairman of the Long Range Planning Committee, which is
Councilman Chervenak, presides as chair of this committee. 
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Councilman Mullen reviewed all of the committee
appointments as follows:

Public Safety Committee

 Mayor Schaeffer, Chairman

 Councilman Cahill

 Councilman Mullen

 Fire Company Member

 Larry Thornton

Business Development Committee

 Roderick Burritt, Chairman

 Councilman Pressley

 Councilperson White

 William C. Wagner II

 Len Rippa

 Rick Downes

Utility Committee

 Councilman Mullen, Chairman

 Councilman Chervenak

 John G. Richards

 Jim Faulkner Jr.

 Conrad Hebert

Finance Committee

 Councilman Mullen, Chairman

 Councilman Pressley

 Councilperson White

 Arthur W. Ricker

 William C. Wagner II

 Pat Stombaugh

Cultural/Parks/ADA Committee

 Mayor Schaeffer, Chairman

 Mary Turner

 Steven Pierce

 Bonnie Lawrence

 Mike Morris
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Personnel Committee

 Councilman Pressley, Chairman

 Councilperson White

 Councilman Cahill

 Skip Rebar

 Terry Berl

Ad Hoc Long Range Planning Committee

 Councilman Chervenak, Chairman

 Donald Neizer

 A. Temple Carter

 Richard Yerger

 Deborah A. Wicks or her designee

 Ann Henning

Tree Commission

 Councilperson White, Chairwoman

 Flavia Rutkowsky

 Peggy Hutchins

 Barbara McGuigan

 Larry Lowman (if he is willing to serve)

Historic Review Board

 Richard Yerger, Chairman

 Jeanne Mattson

 Michael Reed

 Margaret Snow

 Rob Timblin

Ad Hoc Smyrna Rt. 13 Corridor Improvement Committee –

Eliminated

Town Chaplain – leave blank

2006 Assessors

 Francis Lepkowski

 Guy Edmondson

 William Whitaker

Mayor & Council page 16   May 18, 2006

Ad Hoc Library Planning Committee



 Councilman Chervenak, Chairman

 Ann Henning

 Mary Ann Varanko

 John Phillos

 Robert Bamberger

 Beverly Hirt

 Julia Cahill

 David S. Hugg III

Councilman Cahill made the motion to accept the list of
standing committee appointments as just read by Councilman
Mullen. Motion was seconded by Councilman Mullen. Motion
passed with Councilmen Evans, Chervenak, Mullen, Cahill,
and Councilperson White voting for, and Councilman Pressley
not voting.

J. Critical Public Safety Committee Items. Councilman
Mullen stated that he asked to have this put on the agenda.
He said that basically this is to bring Councilperson White
and Councilman Mullen up to speed on some of the things the
Public Safety Committee might be working on. Councilman
Mullen asked Captain Weber to speak about this. Captain
Weber stated that the most critical thing that was
addressed is the proposed ordinance to be considered by
Council in regards to sexual predators. He stated that he
did not think the committee actually arrived at any type of
a resolution concerning the issue. Captain Weber said the
last he heard they were still in the process of reviewing
the ordinance itself. Councilman Mullen asked if this was
the only item. Captain Weber stated that if his memory
serves him right, this is the only thing left.

OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS

Councilman Chervenak stated that he had two items he wanted
to talk about. He said the first thing is he feels Council
needs to appoint a Vice Mayor. Mr. Hugg stated that he
wanted to comment at this point. Mr. Hugg stated for the
record, at the request of Mr. Jaywork who is not able to be
here tonight, that he raised the concern that the
appointment of a Vice Mayor was not specifically identified
on the posted agenda. Mr. Hugg said Mr. Jaywork want him
to remind Council that if Council was aware that this would
be considered tonight, then we potentially have a FOIA
question.  He said if Council did not otherwise intend to 
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address that issue and it is a matter arising at the
meeting tonight, or after the agenda was posted and the



closing on the agenda, then he would guess Council could
proceed. Mr. Hugg said that Mr. Jaywork did want him to
caution Council that if it was anticipated this was going
to be discussed tonight, it should have been on the agenda.
Councilman Cahill stated that he believed the reason it was
not anticipated was because it was only yesterday that he
came across in the Charter the powers that he believes will
allow us to get this job done tonight. Councilman Cahill
stated that he was not aware of any mechanism prior to that
because Mr. Jaywork’s last advice to us was that this was
something that we could leave unfinished. Councilman
Cahill stated that part of the Charter says basically if
there is some business that is in the interest of the town
and in the running of the town, then the Town Council can,
very liberally construed, do what needs to be done.
Councilman Cahill said in this case we have the subject of
the Vice Mayor, and this is where the conflict is. He said
the Charter says the Mayor appoints the Vice Mayor, and it
also says that the Vice Mayor shall be appointed at the
Organizational Meeting night, which was not done.
Councilman Cahill stated that it should have been done
three meetings ago and he thinks it is necessary to move
forward on this issue. Councilman Cahill stated that
Council does have the power under the Charter since we have
not accomplished this yet, to take it upon ourselves to
make sure that this essential piece of legislation is done.
Councilman Cahill stated again that he did not discover
this until yesterday, and that he then shared it with
Councilman Chervenak.  

Councilman Mullen stated he thinks this ought to be done,
and that they have waited long enough to get the necessary
items in place so we can get on with business. He said
that is what we are all here for. Councilman Mullen said
that he strongly suggests Council go ahead and appoint a
Vice Mayor so we can get on with the business of the town. 

Councilman Chervenak stated that he agreed.

Councilman Evans nominated Councilman Mullen as Vice Mayor.
Motion was seconded by Councilperson White. Councilman
Cahill stated that the only problem he had with the motion
is that Councilman Mullen has only been on Council for two
weeks. He said he has all the faith in the world
Councilman Mullen will make an excellent councilman, but he
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feels one has to be familiar with the Charter, the
Ordinances, and Parliamentary Procedure in order to preside



over meetings. Councilman Cahill said it took him about a
year to get his feet wet with the procedures of Council.
Councilman Cahill stated that he feels this position
requires someone with more seniority than Councilman
Mullen, and that he meant no offense to Councilman Mullen.
Councilman Mullen stated that there was none taken.
Councilman Evans stated that before he made his nomination
he spoke with two ex-mayors, and they told him when it came
to a Vice Mayor, seniority does not mean a thing.
Councilman Chervenak stated that the two previous mayors
that Councilman Evans spoke with probably did not face the
situations that we have faced in the past five years.
Councilman Chervenak stated we have a different situation
now. He said that we do not know what we will face in the
future, and he feels we should look at our senior people
for this position. Councilman Mullen stated that he is very
flattered that he was considered. He said he does know the
Charter, and Parliamentary Procedure. Councilman Mullen
said that Councilman Cahill is right. He said he has been
a Councilman for two weeks, and he still has a lot to
learn. Councilman Mullen stated that while he is very
flattered, he feels he is not the best choice. He said
that he agrees that the senior members of Council should
serve in those two positions as it is called for in the
Charter. Councilman Mullen stated he has every confidence
in Councilman Cahill to perform as Vice Mayor.
Councilperson White stated that she also has every
confidence that Councilman Mullen could do the job. She
said that she also believes Councilman Cahill could do the
job, as she has said in the past. Councilperson White
stated she would like to nominate Councilman Cahill as the
Vice Mayor. Councilman Chervenak pointed out that there
was already a motion on the floor. Councilman Mullen
stated that according to Parliamentary Procedures,
Councilman Evans would have to pass the gavel before he can
make a motion. After discussion it was decided that
Councilman Evans did not make a motion; therefore there is
no motion on the floor. Councilman Mullen made the motion
that Council appoints Councilman Cahill as the Vice Mayor.
Motion was seconded by Councilperson White. Motion passed
with Councilmen Cahill, Mullen, Chervenak, and
Councilperson White voting for, Councilman Pressley voting
against, and Councilman Evans not voting. 
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Councilman Evans stated that for the good of the Town of
Smyrna he moved that we adjourn.



Councilman Chervenak stated that he had one other point of
business. He stated he read an article in the Smyrna
Clayton Sun Times by Mr. Clevenger with quotes by Mayor
Schaeffer about a fellow Councilman. Councilman Chervenak
stated that he was deeply distressed by those comments, and
he feels they have no place in any public official of this
town. He said he knows our new members of Council were
counseling us to quit the bickering, to stop the bad stuff.
Councilman Chervenak said the bad stuff continues, and he
wanted everyone to ask why, and then we can stop it.
Councilman Chervenak stated that those comments were
inappropriate. He said they were slander at the very best.
Councilman Chervenak said he wants Council to make it known
to Mayor Schaeffer that we are not going to tolerate this
behavior any more. Councilman Chervenak stated this town
deserves better than this.  

ADJOURNMENT

Councilman Cahill made the motion to adjourn, seconded by
Councilman Mullen. Meeting was adjourned at 9:14 p.m. by
unanimous vote.

__________________________________
Council Secretary
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